

King Saud University Journal of King Saud University – Computer and Information Sciences

> www.ksu.edu.sa www.sciencedirect.com

Journal of King Saud University – Computer and Information Sciences

A survey on energy efficient coverage protocols in wireless sensor networks



Avinash More^{a,*}, Vijay Raisinghani^b

^a Department of Communication Engineering, School of Technology Management and Engineering, NMIMS, Mumbai, India ^b Department of Information Technology, School of Technology Management and Engineering, NMIMS, Mumbai, India

Received 12 April 2016; revised 24 August 2016; accepted 25 August 2016 Available online 4 September 2016

KEYWORDS

Wireless sensor networks; Deterministic sensing model; Probabilistic sensing model; Sensing coverage; Radio coverage; Energy efficiency **Abstract** A Wireless Sensor Network (WSN) is used to monitor an area for events. Each node in the WSN has a sensing range and a communication range. The sensing coverage of a sensor node is the area determined by the sensing range of the sensor node. Sensing coverage of the network is the collective coverage of the sensor nodes in a WSN. Sufficient number of sensor nodes need to be deployed to ensure adequate coverage of a region. Further, since sensor nodes have limited battery life, it is also essential to reduce the energy consumption. This would help improve the network lifetime and thus the coverage lifetime. To reduce energy consumption in the WSN, some of the nodes with overlapping sensing areas could be turned off using a coverage optimization protocol. In this paper, we discuss various coverage optimization protocols. These protocols are broadly classified as *clustering* and *distributed* protocols. Further, these protocols are classified based on the type of sensing model used, node location information, and mechanism used to determine neighboring node information (based on probe or computational geometry). In this paper, we review the key coverage optimization protocols and present open research issues related to energy efficient coverage. © 2016 The Authors. Production and hosting by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of King Saud University. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	429
2.	Preliminaries	431
	2.1. Sensing models	431
	2.1.1. Deterministic sensing model	431

* Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: avinash.more@nmims.edu (A. More), rvijay@ieee.org (V. Raisinghani). Peer review under responsibility of King Saud University.



http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jksuci.2016.08.001

1319-1578 © 2016 The Authors. Production and hosting by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of King Saud University. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

	2.1.	2. Probabilistic sensing model	431
	2.2.	Centralized/distributed algorithm	431
	2.3.	Sensor node deployment strategy	431
3.	Cove	rage optimization protocols.	432
	3.1.	Location unaware distributed protocols	432
	3.1.	1. Probing environment and adaptive sleeping	432
	3.1.	2. Probing environment and collaborating adaptive sleeping	433
	3.1.	3. Controlled layer deployment	434
	3.1.4	4. Random backoff sleep protocol	434
	3.1.	5. Discharge curve backoff sleep protocol	434
	3.1.	6. Distributed coverage calculation algorithm	435
	3.1.	7. Coverage and energy strategy for wireless sensor networks.	435
	3.1.	8. Connected target k-coverage	436
	3.2.	Comparative analysis of distributed, location unaware, deterministic sensing model and probe based coverage	
	1	protocols	436
	3.3.	Location aware distributed protocols	437
	3.3.	1. Coverage configuration protocol	438
	3.3.	2. Enhanced configuration control protocol	438
	3.3.	3. Optimal geographical density control	439
	3.3.4	4. Probabilistic coverage protocol	439
	3.3.	5. Probabilistic coverage preserving protocol	439
	3.3.	6. Balanced energy and coverage guaranteed protocol	44(
	3.3.	7. Edge based centroid algorithm	44(
	3.4.	Comparative analysis of distributed, location aware, deterministic sensing model, computational geometry based	
		coverage protocols	441
	3.5.	Location aware clustering protocols	441
	3.5.	1. Energy and coverage-aware distributed clustering protocol.	441
	3.5.	2. Area of interest	442
	3.5.	3. Energy efficient protocol for coverage, connectivity and communication	442
	3.5.4	4. Coverage-aware clustering protocol	443
	3.6.	Comparative analysis of clustering, location aware, deterministic sensing model and probe based coverage protocols	444
4.	Open	issues and future research direction	444
	4.1.	Limited node mobility	444
	4.2.	Location awareness	445
	4.3.	Heterogeneous network with obstacles	445
	4.4.	Optimized wake-up rate of sleeping nodes	445
	4.5.	Node failure probability	445
	4.6.	Optimized clustering techniques	446
	4.7.	Non-uniform distribution of initial battery level of nodes	446
	4.8.	Coverage degree	446
5.	Conc	lusion	446
	Ackn	nowledgment	446
	Refe	rences	446

1. Introduction

Wireless Sensor Networks (WSNs) have been widely considered as one of the most important technologies for the twenty-first century (Zheng and Jamalipour, 2009; Chong and Srikanta, 2003). A typical Wireless Sensor Network (WSN) (Zheng and Jamalipour, 2009; Chuan et al., 2012; Raghavendra et al., 2011; Akkaya and Younis, 2005) consists of a large number low cost, multi-functional sensor nodes typically operate on limited battery power and are deployed to monitor an area of interest. These sensor nodes are typically small in size with inbuilt micro-controllers and radio transceivers. Thus, sensor nodes have the ability to sense external events, process the sensed data and transmit it. WSNs are widely used for environmental condition monitoring, security surveillance of battle-fields, wildlife habitat monitoring, etc. (Mulligan and Ammari, 2010). A WSN has the following characteristics:

- Dense Node Deployment: Sensor nodes are usually densely deployed in an area to be monitored. The number of sensor nodes in a sensor network is usually higher than that of a MANET (Chlamtac et al., 2003; Hoebeke et al., 2004).
- Limited Energy Resources: Sensor nodes are usually powered with small batteries. In certain applications, they are deployed in a harsh or hostile environment, where it would be very difficult or even impossible to replace or recharge the node batteries.

- Self and Auto-Configuration of Nodes: Sensor nodes could be randomly deployed without careful planning. Once deployed, sensor nodes could autonomously configure the network.
- Application Specific Nodes: Sensor networks are usually application specific. Sensor nodes are designed and deployed for a specific application. Thus, the design requirements of a sensor network could change based on the application requirement.
- Frequent Topology Change: In a sensor network, the topology could change frequently due to node failure, energy depletion or channel fading.
- Coverage Area and Data Redundancy: In most sensor network applications, sensor nodes are densely deployed in a region of interest. Therefore, there might be a possibility that more than one sensor node is monitoring a sensing area. Thus, the data sensed by multiple sensor nodes may have a certain amount of correlation or redundancy.

In a WSN, each sensor node has a sensing area coverage (Mulligan and Ammari, 2010; Akvildiz et al., 2002; Amit and Sajal, 2008) based on its sensing range (R_s) . The sensing area coverage (or sensing coverage) is the region that a node can observe or monitor within its sensing range as shown in Fig. 1. The network coverage (Mulligan and Ammari, 2010; Akyildiz et al., 2002; Amit and Sajal, 2008) could be interpreted as the collective coverage by all the ACTIVE sensor nodes in the WSN. Further, each sensor node has a radio area coverage (or radio coverage) (Mulligan and Ammari, 2010; Akyildiz et al., 2002; Amit and Sajal, 2008) based on its communication range (R_c) . The radio coverage (see Fig. 1) bounded by R_c , is the region or area within which an ACTIVE sensor node can communicate with at least one other sensor node. Sensing coverage ensures proper event monitoring while radio coverage (Mulligan and Ammari, 2010; Akvildiz et al., 2002; Amit and Sajal, 2008) ensures proper data transmission within the WSN shown in Fig. 1. The sensor nodes in a WSN may be deployed such that multiple nodes may monitor an area. Coverage degree (C_d) refers to the number of sensor nodes actively monitoring an area. $C_d = n$ means *n* sensors are actively monitoring an area. However, a sensing void or hole occurs when no sensor actively monitors an area. To maximize the network lifetime it is essential to minimize the number of ACTIVE nodes while still achieving maximum possible sensing and radio coverage.

The sensing coverage and radio coverage could be *full* or *limited* depending on the needs of the application (Winston and Paramasivan, 2011). (1) Full sensing and radio coverage: This is required for applications wherein every location in the field is required to be monitored by at least one sensor node. It is widely used in intrusion detection, field monitoring, etc. (2) Limited sensing and radio coverage: Some of the applications require limited coverage. For example, temperature monitoring in a region. Compared to full coverage, limited coverage requires lesser number of sensor nodes. (3) Instant sensing and radio coverage: some applications require the coverage to be such that sensing of an event is done at the instant of time when the event occurs. Therefore, required sensors need to be active at the required point in time only. Rest of the time, the sensors can go to sleep. Instant coverage is with respect to time, therefore, instant coverage could be full or



Coverage degree $(C_d) = 2$ Sensing area coverage

Figure 1 Sensing and communication range of node.

limited, depending on the application. Thus, based on requirements of sensing coverage type and network coverage lifetime, an appropriate duty cycle for the sensor nodes needs to be determined.

Sensor network lifetime could be defined as the time duration for which a network is able to perform sensing activity and able to transmit data toward the base station or sink node. During this time period, some of the nodes might become unavailable due to hardware failure or energy depletion. At the same time there might be the possibility of deploying additional nodes in order to maintain adequate coverage degree (C_d) . In sensor network, if multiple sensor nodes are monitoring the same sensing area, then, there could be a possibility of unnecessary coverage redundancy which would result in wastage of energy. A wireless sensor node has limited battery resources. Therefore, it is important to identify redundant ACTIVE nodes and switch them off. Appropriate duty cycle for the nodes will help reduce or eliminate coverage redundancy and result in efficient usage of battery (Basagni et al., 2013, Knight et al., 2008). There are many techniques which can ameliorate such coverage redundancy. In addition, protocols need to detect when coverage of an area has stopped and a sensing void has occurred. Most coverage protocols, aim to ensure energy efficient coverage by determining appropriate duty cycle of nodes (More and Raisinghani, 2015). Some coverage protocols propose movement of nodes or deployment of additional nodes to handle sensing voids (Le and Min Jang, 2015). The node duty cycle could be frequent, periodic and/ or based on some coverage metrics, identifying redundant nodes which can be put into sleep state. If the sleep period determined for redundant nodes is not accurate, there is a possibility of frequent and unnecessary wake-ups of sleeping nodes which could lead to energy wastage. However, the optimal duty cycle or wake-up rate is dependent on a number of factors and the solution would depend on the application's requirements. In order to determine optimized wake-up rate of sleeping nodes, we must consider (a) Which factors (battery, coverage node degree, terrain, etc.) should each node consider to determine its duty cycle? (b) When should each node make such a decision? (i.e. when and how many times should this mechanism be triggered) and (3) How long should the sensor node remain in the SLEEP or ACTIVE state? In this paper, we focus on energy efficient coverage protocols which maintain adequate coverage and ensure a longer network lifetime.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. In Section 2 we have defined some preliminaries related to sensor networks. In Section 3, we discuss various sensing coverage optimization

protocols. Based on our analysis, we present open research issues, in Section 4. We present our concluding remarks in Section 5.

2. Preliminaries

In this section, we describe the sensing models which are widely used in WSN. In WSN, different sensing models can be used based on application requirements (Zhu et al., 2012; Hossain et al., 2012; Sushil and Lobiyal, 2013; Bhowmik and Giri, 2013). The *sensitivity or sensing ability* S of a sensor node diminishes as the distance from a point of interest increases. A sensing model represents the sensitivity of a node. In a WSN, the sensing models can be categorized as *deterministic* or *probabilistic*. For example, we assume that sensor node i is monitoring a point p where an event is detected or observed.

2.1. Sensing models

In WSNs, each sensor node has a certain amount of sensing ability to detect an external event in the physical environment. A node's sensing ability is limited due to sensing range and its accuracy. Thus, a node can only cover/sense a limited physical area of an environment. Therefore, sensing models have an impact on area coverage, coverage lifetime and coverage redundancy in a WSN. The sensing models broadly classified as *deterministic* or *probabilistic*.

2.1.1. Deterministic sensing model

The deterministic sensing model is also known as a *binary* sensing model where a node is capable of sensing events only at points that lie within its sensing range and cannot sense at any point outside the sensing range. The sensing range of each node is assumed to be a uniform circle of sensing radius R_s . An event that occurs at point p within the sensing range of the node (*i*) is assumed to be detected with probability (S) I while any event outside the range is assumed to be detected. Thus,

$$S = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } R_s \ge d(i,p) \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

where, d(i, p) is the euclidean distance between *i* and *p*.

The deterministic sensing model can also be expressed as a variable radii circular sensing model or tunable sensing model (Soreanu and Volkovich, 2009; Wang and Medidi, 2007; Cardei et al., 2006). The tunable sensing model is used to set up minimum number of active nodes while satisfying the coverage requirements. Thus, using different sensing radii for different nodes ($R1 \le R2 \le R3$), the sensing area can be better covered, with lesser overlap in the network field. This helps in lowering the energy consumption by ensuring lower density of active nodes.

2.1.2. Probabilistic sensing model

The probabilistic sensing model is more realistic since the *sensing ability* or *sensitivity* of the node decreases as the distance increases.

$$S = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } R_s - r \ge d(i, p) \\ e^{-\lambda x^{\beta}} & \text{if } R_s - r \leqslant d(i, p) \leqslant R_s + r \\ 0 & \text{if } R_s + r \leqslant d(i, p) \end{cases}$$

where, r is a measure of the uncertainty in the detection radius of the sensor node. $\alpha = d(i, p) - (R_s - r)$, λ and β are detection parameters. This model reflects the behavior of range sensing devices such as infrared and ultrasound sensor nodes. Further, the sensing capability is affected by environmental factors such as noise, interference, obstacles, etc. Hence, to account for these factors various probabilistic models for sensing have been defined. For example, the sensing signal could vary as a function of distance. These functions could be exponential (Zou and Chakrabarty, 2005; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004), polynomial (Liu and Towsley, 2004) or staircase (Ahmed et al., 2005). The probabilistic sensing models are further classified as (a) Elfes sensing model (b) Shadowing fading sensing model (c) Log-normal shadowing and Rayleigh Fading sensing model. More details on these sensing models are discussed in (Tsai, 2008; Sushil and Lobiyal, 2013). However, in this paper, we have considered protocols which use the deterministic sensing model for energy efficient coverage.

2.2. Centralized/distributed algorithm

Once sensor nodes are deployed in the network field, an algorithm is used to determine whether sufficient coverage exists in the network. The centralized algorithms have a common central entity which performs all network-related operations (data fusion, data gathering, forwarding etc.) and thus has the common shortcomings of a centralized algorithm i.e. the central entity is a single point of failure. In the cluster based algorithms, the mechanism of calculating the percentage of cluster heads in the network is not dependent on the node density due to which uniform and/or full coverage in the network may not be maintained. Also, the transmission from cluster heads farther away from the base station, as well as communication between multiple cluster heads, requires higher power than single hop communication. This increased energy consumption causes nodes to die quickly. Due to this, there is a possibility of sensing void in the network. A distributed algorithm on the other hand is run on each node within the network. In this algorithm, each node has the capability to decide its working mode with the help of neighboring active node information. Compared to centralized algorithms, distributed algorithms would tend to have uniform energy consumption which would lead to increased network lifetime and coverage. In this paper, we discuss clustering as well as distributed coverage optimization protocols.

2.3. Sensor node deployment strategy

Sensor node deployment is one of the important design criteria for ensuring energy efficient coverage in a WSN. Appropriate node deployment can handle a range of issues in the WSN, such as, coverage redundancy, coverage degree, data routing, data fusion, connectivity, and communication. In addition, it can extend the lifetime of a sensor network by minimizing energy consumption. The node deployment methods addressed in Poe and Schmitt (2009) has random, square grid and



Figure 2 Classification of sensing coverage.

pattern-based Tri-Hexagon Tiling (THT) deployment. Parker et al. (2003) have proposed a deployment method for environmental monitoring and urban search and rescue operation using an autonomous helicopter. Further, the deployment method can be determined using the virtual interaction between sensor nodes based on some physical models, such as potential field model and fluid flow model are discussed in Howard et al. (2002) and Pac et al. (2006). Similarly, another approach proposed in Umeki et al. (2009) is sky mesh for an ad hoc network system using a flying balloon, for targeted disaster rescue support operation. In this paper, we have discussed deterministic and random node deployment schemes for energy efficient coverage in sensor networks. In the next section, we discuss the details of existing coverage protocols and analyze their working in terms of the number of active nodes, sensing and radio coverage range, energy efficiency and area coverage.

3. Coverage optimization protocols

In this section, we discuss energy efficient coverage protocols used in wireless sensor networks. Various coverage optimization protocols have been described in the literature (Akkaya and Younis, 2005; Akyildiz et al., 2002; Mulligan and Ammari, 2010; Wang and Xiao, 2006). The coverage optimization protocols in this paper are broadly classified as *clustering protocols* and *distributed protocols*, as shown in Fig. 2. Our survey focuses only on protocols which follow the deterministic sensing model. Most of the clustering protocols require location information. The node location is determined using GPS, compass or directional antennas. In the next section, we describe the location unaware distributed coverage protocols.

3.1. Location unaware distributed protocols

In these techniques, the sensor nodes use probes to find active nodes in their neighborhood. Using this information the probing nodes decide their sleep-wakeup cycle. All of these techniques assume static sensor nodes, i.e. the nodes do not move once they are deployed. These techniques consider uniform node characteristics i.e. all nodes have the same, and fixed, sensing coverage range, same radio coverage range and all are location unaware. In the sections below, we first discuss PEAS (Fan Ye et al., 2002), PECAS (Gui and Mohapatra, 2004), CLD (Yen et al., 2007), RBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2014), DCBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2015), and DCCA (Tezcan and Wang, 2007). PEAS is the underlying protocol both in PECAS and CLD.

3.1.1. Probing environment and adaptive sleeping

Each node in PEAS (Fan Ye et al., 2002) has three operating modes: *sleeping, probing* and *active.* The network lifetime increases by keeping only the necessary nodes active and the rest are kept in sleep mode. In PEAS, a sleeping node occasionally enters probing mode and broadcasts messages (probes) within its local probing range and checks whether an active node exists within its probing range. The probing node enters the active state only when it receives no replies from its working neighbors, else it goes back to sleep mode. The probing node calculates a random sleeping time before the next round of probing, based on the reply message received from the active node.

Analysis: The aim of PEAS is to maximize network coverage and connectivity by waking up a minimum number of nodes. PEAS does not maintain neighbor node information, so state overhead is low. PEAS can obtain desired working



Figure 3 Schematic diagram for CLD; shaded areas are sensing voids.

node density by counting the number of reply messages. The authors show that the network lifetime increases linearly with the number of nodes. PEAS does not provide a guarantee for sensing coverage even in case of K-coverage where K indicates coverage degree. A working node once it becomes active, never enters into sleep state again. This may cause unbalanced energy consumption in the network and also a sensing void. In addition, failure of nodes, due to energy depletion, may cause a network partition. However, PEAS is useful for extending the lifetime of a high-density sensor network, in a harsh environment. If the node density is not high enough then some of the probing nodes may not find any working node in their probing range. Thus, probing nodes may enter into the active state, which would lead to a reduction in the network and node lifetime. PEAS can work for variable coverage degree (C_d) . $C_d = n$ means that *n* active sensor nodes are monitoring a common sensing area, to ensure guaranteed event detection or guaranteed area coverage within the network. Thus, in PEAS, for $C_d = 3$ the coverage lifetime would be longer than that for $C_d = 4$ or 5. In case of $C_d = 3$, lesser number of working nodes would be required to monitor the network field and thus larger number of nodes can enter into sleeping state. This would reduce the energy consumption and increase the network lifetime, as compared to the case where $C_d = 4$ or 5. PEAS can handle node failures. For the case of 38% node failure (Scenario S_{PEAS} Simulation area: Area (A) = 50 * 50 m², $R_s = 10 \text{ m}, R_c = 10 \text{ m}, \text{ Number of nodes (N)} = 160), \text{ the cov-}$ erage lifetime of PEAS drops only between 12% and 20%. However, this is due to the probing mechanism and the probing rate set for the particular scenario. Next, we discuss PECAS (Gui and Mohapatra, 2004) which overcomes some of the limitations of PEAS.

3.1.2. Probing environment and collaborating adaptive sleeping PECAS (Gui and Mohapatra, 2004) is an extension to PEAS. In PECAS, when a node wakes up and probes, if no other nodes are active within its probing range, then that node becomes

active. However, in contrast to PEAS, in PECAS, the active node enters into sleep mode after a specified period of time. In addition, the active node also indicates its remaining working time, in its reply messages to the probing nodes. Using this information, when the active node enters sleep state, other sleeping nodes in the neighborhood wakeup and probe again.

Analysis: The main limitations of PEAS, such as network partition and energy unbalance, are overcome in PECAS. This is because PECAS does not allow working nodes to operate continuously until energy depletion. The occurrence of sensing void is reduced in PECAS because a working node schedules itself to enter into sleep mode after some specified time. If the working time duration of active node is set to infinity, then the behavior of PECAS protocol is the same as that of PEAS protocol. PECAS has higher message exchange overhead as compared to PEAS because of the number of probes that need to be sent. In PECAS, the number of working nodes are controlled by probing range and working time duration. If the working time duration is infinity, the ACTIVE node would remain on till its battery drains, similar to the concept in PEAS. In PECAS (simulation scenario S_{PEAS} as mentioned above), when the probing range (40 m) is kept twice that of the sensing range, the energy saving is 79.2%, 83.4% and 86.2% for working time duration of 1.0 s, 10.0 s and infinity working durations, respectively, as compared to PEAS. Thus, as the *working time duration* of the ACTIVE nodes increases, the energy saving increases. This energy saving is due to the increase in the sleeping time duration of other nodes. This significantly reduces the PROBE/REPLY message exchanges which further lowers the energy consumption. In PEAS and PECAS, the nodes are randomly deployed. The sensors need to transfer data using ad hoc routing. This ad hoc routing can cause faster battery depletion of some nodes, depending on their location in the network. In the next section, we discuss Control Layer Deployment Protocol(CLD) (Yen et al., 2007) that uses deterministic node deployment and is based on PEAS.

3.1.3. Controlled layer deployment

CLD (Yen et al., 2007) proposes deterministic node deployment and uses the PEAS algorithm. The aim of deterministic node deployment in CLD is to reduce the cascading effect. The cascading effect is with reference to nodes which are used on data transfer paths to the sink. The battery of nodes which are on multiple paths toward the sink drains faster as compared to others. This is known as the cascading effect. In CLD, as shown in Fig. 3, the distance between two working nodes is maintained as 2r/3. Where r is the sensing radius. The sensing radius of each working node is r/3. The nodes are deployed in multiple *layers* to cover the area to be monitored, as shown in Fig. 3. The working nodes are surrounded by sleeping nodes at a distance of r/6. Since the battery of nodes near the sink is expected to drain faster due to a cascading effect, additional sleeping nodes are deployed nearer to the sink. Once the deployment is done, PEAS is used to ensure that a sufficient number of working nodes are active. A sink is placed at the center of the total area to be monitored.

Analysis: CLD is suitable for those applications where the environment is known beforehand and deterministic deployment is possible. CLD maintains full area coverage and energy efficiency by reducing the cascading effect. However, the cascading effect is not completely removed because nodes are always deployed around the sink using deterministic node deployment to maintain connectivity. In addition, sensing voids are always present in the monitoring region, as shown in Fig. 3. Thus, full coverage is not possible. Authors show that, CLD helps to achieve a longer coverage lifetime as compared to PEAS. The coverage lifetime of CLD is 25% higher as compared to PEAS for node density of 550. This is due to an effectively planned deployment (deterministic deployment) of nodes which results in higher power saving. However, the overall network lifetime is 36.35% more in the case of PEAS due to the lesser number of active nodes required for coverage. In CLD, the deterministic node deployment requires higher number of nodes for full area coverage which leads to higher energy consumption within the network as compared to PEAS.



Figure 4 Coverage calculation.

3.1.4. Random backoff sleep protocol

RBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2014) is a probe based protocol which utilizes the information about the residual energy level of the current active node. RBSP protocol employs a novel backoff algorithm for calculation of *Backoff Sleep Time*. The proposed protocol uniformly chooses a *random value* from *Sleeping Window* based on the residual energy of the active node. Using this mechanism, when an active node has high residual energy, the probability of a neighbor node turning *on* is very low. Similarly, when an active node has lower residual energy, the probability of a neighbor node turning *on* is very high.

Analysis: RBSP is a probe based protocol, uses a random sleeping window, based on the amount of residual energy at an active node. RBSP ensures that the probability of neighbor sleeping nodes becoming active is inversely related to the residual energy level of the current active node. In RBSP, the neighboring sleeping nodes wake-up frequently when the residual energy of the current active node is very low. This unnecessary frequent wake-up of a sleeping node, causes energy wastage and reduces the network lifetime. RBSP maintains sufficient number of nodes active for a longer period of time, therefore, RBSP has 12.5% higher and longer coverage lifetime as compared to PEAS. However, RBSP does not handle sensing voids hence, full area coverage is not maintained (More and Raisinghani, 2015). The average energy consumption of RBSP is 19% lesser than that of PEAS due to Backoff Sleep Time derived from dynamic sleeping window based on the residual energy level of active nodes.

3.1.5. Discharge curve backoff sleep protocol

DCBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2015) is an energy efficient coverage protocol based on battery discharge curve. DCBSP uses a normalized generic battery discharge curve to determine the Backoff Sleep Time for neighboring sleeping nodes. Each node in DCBSP has three operating states which are similar to RBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2014): SLEEP, FLOAT and ACTIVE. Initially all nodes are in sleeping state. Upon expiration of backoff sleep timer the sleeping node wakes up and enters into a FLOATING state. The FLOATING node broadcasts a HELLO message within its sensing range $R_{\rm s}$. If any ACTIVE node/nodes are present within the sensing range of this FLOATING node then the ACTIVE node responds with a REPLY message which includes a Backoff Sleep Time (BST), (based on normalized generic battery discharge curve mapped to residual energy of the ACTIVE node). The floating node then changes its state to SLEEP mode. If the FLOAT-ING node does not hear any REPLY, then it enters into ACTIVE state and remains ACTIVE until it consumes all of its energy.

Analysis: DCBSP is a probe based, location unaware protocol. The optimal *Backoff Sleep Time* derived from normalized generic discharge curve, avoids random and unnecessary frequent wake-ups of sleeping nodes. Due to this, sleeping nodes wake-up only close to the death of current ACTIVE nodes. This leads to lesser energy consumption and increased network lifetime. DCBSP allows sufficient count of sensor nodes to remain in active state, due to which coverage redundancy is minimized. DCBSP maintains the sufficient count of ACTIVE nodes in order to maintain adequate sensing area coverage. The authors show through simulation that, area coverage of



Figure 5 Coverage overlap due to perimeter, center and distance test.

DCBSP is 73.45% while it is 63.14%, 47.17% and 42.62% for PECAS, RBSP and PEAS. The average energy consumption of DCBSP is lesser than that of PEAS by 39% and less by 25% and 15% as compared to RBSP and PECAS respectively. Thus, DCBSP maintains higher, longer area coverage and network lifetime as compared to PECAS, RBSP and PEAS.

3.1.6. Distributed coverage calculation algorithm

Tezcan et al. have presented DCCA (Tezcan and Wang, 2007), which uses the coordinate information to determine redundant sensor nodes. DCCA reduces coverage redundancy and maintains network connectivity by selecting working nodes with the help of *perimeter*, *center* and *distance* tests applied to neighbor nodes. For example, Fig. 4(a) shows the coverage calculation to identify redundant nodes. A node uses the perimeter-test to check whether its entire perimeter is covered by other neighboring nodes. In Fig. 4(b), node 1 perimeter is covered by neighbor nodes (2,3,4,5). However, a part of the area of node 1 is not covered by its neighbor nodes. Thus, the center test determines whether the center of node 1 is covered by at least one of its perimeter neighbor nodes, as shown in Fig. 4 (c) (node 3 covers the center of node 1). Finally, the distancetest, with reference to the neighbor node (i.e. node 3) covering the center of node 1, ensures that there is no uncovered area inside the sensing region of node 1. In the distance-test (Fig. 4(d)), other neighbor nodes must satisfy the condition: $d(3,i) \leq d(3,1) + R_s$ where i is 2, 4, 5. After finding the sufficient number of redundant nodes, DCCA executes energyaware redundant elimination method, to construct the optimal-coverage set. Here, energy-aware redundant elimination method uses the coverage benefits function which is based on the area covered by the overlapping nodes and their residual energy. The coverage benefits function determines the optimal-coverage set which is the minimum number of sensor nodes, having maximum residual energy, for the maximum possible coverage. From the optimal coverage sets across the network, some of the nodes form the dominating coverage sets which are used for ensuring network connectivity toward the sink. To achieve this, the dominating coverage sets are derived from the optimal-coverage sets by selecting 1-hop and/or 2-hop nodes to ensure connectivity.

Analysis: In DCCA, the neighbor node discovery is done periodically by sending *hello* messages. Further, multiple messages are exchanged to determine the optimal and dominating-coverage sets across the network. This message exchange could lead to energy wastage. The active nodes in the dominating-coverage set, preserve connectivity and forward data traffic to/from the sink node. Thus, the nodes closer to the sink node may drain their battery faster due to the cascading effect (similar to CLD (Yen et al., 2007)). Due to this, the node and network lifetime reduces. DCCA, avoids coverage voids due to the perimeter, center and distance tests. However, the wake-up rate of the sleeping nodes is not optimized. Sleeping nodes wake-up periodically to determine coverage contribution using optimal coverage set. The author's simulation setup for performance evaluation of DCCA is described as follows: area (A) = $250 \text{ m} \times 250 \text{ m}$, sensing range varies from 15 m to 40 m, transmission range of 100 m, packet length 100 bytes and buffer size of sensor nodes as 50. The performance evaluation of DCCA shows that, for low-density network up to 100 nodes, only 50% of the nodes are active and remaining nodes can enter into sleep state. Thus, the network lifetime of DCCA is prolonged by 28% (for low-density network (N = 100)) which indicates that, effective energy saving is achieved using coverage and dominating sets. As the sensing range of the nodes is increased (almost doubled), the number of redundant nodes increases by 70% which means that the number of active nodes required reduces by a large number.

3.1.7. Coverage and energy strategy for wireless sensor networks

Nam-Tuan et al. have presented CESS (Le and Min Jang, 2015) protocol for area coverage. CESS protocol operates in two phases where each sensor node operates in four states: INITIAL, WORKING, SLEEPING, and CHECKING. In the first phase, initially, all nodes operate in WORKING state. Each WORKING node exchanges its location information with its neighbor nodes. Then, each WORKING node estimates the coverage contribution with its neighboring WORK-ING nodes. The calculation of coverage contribution is similar to DCCA. If the coverage contribution is independent or WORKING node becomes redundant, then WORKING node enters into SLEEPING state. Else, it enters into WORK-ING state. In the second phase of CESS, nodes try to exchange their duties between SLEEPING and WORKING states based on coverage and connectivity conditions. The nodes in SLEEPING state wakes up periodically and enters into CHECKING state. The WORKING node enters into SLEEP-ING state if its neighbor CHECKING node has more residual energy level.

Analysis: CESS determines redundant WORKING nodes while preserving coverage. The protocol guarantees coverage in case of dense node deployment. There is the possibility of coverage redundancy or coverage overlap similar to DCCA, as discussed in Fig. 5. Hence, higher number of active nodes would cause energy wastage while maintaining full area coverage. Sensing void is not present due to perimeter, center and distance tests. In CESS, ACTIVE sensor nodes are used for maintaining coverage as well as connectivity. For the case of network connectivity, the 2-hop transmissions would require higher energy as compared to 1-hop transmission. Due to this, nodes required for both coverage and connectivity may die prematurely. The author's performance evaluation of CESS shows that optimal coverage can be maintained by minimum number of ACTIVE nodes. The area coverage percentage is almost 100% in case of CESS as compared to Redundancy

Protocol	PECAS	CLD	RBSP	DCBSP	DCCA	CESS	DCTC_k
Performance parameters (2–4) and other	As compared to) PEAS				As compared to S-MAC and RRP protocol	As compared to EETC and LADCS
1 Number of deployed node and Area [A]	100–800 es [50 m * 50 m]	50–550 [100 m * 100 m]	100 [50 m * 50 m]	100 [50 m * 50 m]	300 [250 m * 250 m]	300 [50 m * 50 m]	50 [400 m * 400 m]
2 ACTIVE node count	e 15.25% (+)	13.33% (-)	35% (-)	38% (-)	10.12% (+)	12.5% (-)	40.6% (-)
3 Sensing area coverage	26% (+)	25% (+)	12.5% (+)	31.23% (+)	[DN]	100%	75% to 100%
4 Network lifetime	24% (+)	36.35% (+)	19% (+)	39% (+)	28% (+)	25% (+)	25.42% (-)
5 Node scheduling	Periodic; based on work time duration	Same as PEAS	Random based on residual energy	Optimized based on battery level	Periodic	Periodic and conditional	Periodic
6 Coverage degree (C_d)	$C_d = 1$	$C_d = 1$	$C_d = 1$	$C_d = 1$	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_{d} = 1$
7 Failure probability	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC
8 Sensing void	present	Present	Present	Present	Not present initially	Not present initially	Present

 Table 1
 Comparative analysis for distributed coverage protocols (location unaware, deterministic sensing model and probe based).

 Data are extracted from respective papers.

Reduction Protocol (RRP) (Islam et al., 2009) for a simulation of up to 6000 s. The network lifetime of CESS is 12.50% higher as compared to RRP. The maximum number of ACTIVE nodes remain same (approximately 40 nodes) for node density up to 300 in case of CESS whereas S-MAC requires higher number fo ACTIVE nodes (up-to 140). Thus, network lifetime of CESS is higher as compared to S-MAC and RRP.

3.1.8. Connected target k-coverage

Jiguo Yu et al. have presented CTC_k (Jiguo Yu et al., 2016) for energy efficient coverage and connectivity in heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. CTC_k is further classified as Centralized Connected Target k-Coverage algorithm ($CCTC_k$) and Distributed Connected Target k-Coverage algorithm ($DCTC_k$). A node becomes ACTIVE in a connected coverage set (centralized or distributed) if it satisfies the following three conditions (1) the node has the chances of covering multiple targets by itself (2) the node has higher battery life (3) the node covers a target that is not k-covered by other sensor nodes in the existing selected set. If these three conditions are not satisfied then node can enter into sleep state. Further, each node in the cover set can communicate with the sink nodes by one or multi-hop neighboring nodes.

Analysis: In $CCTC_k$ and $DCTC_k$ the neighboring relay node can be used for connectivity. However, for monitoring k-coverage, multiple ACTIVE sensor nodes along with relay nodes for connectivity may increase energy consumption and reduce network lifetime. In CTC_k , if the central entity (sink node) fails, it can cause a communication failure within the network. There might be a possibility that for multiple rounds the same node could work as a relay node also. This may increase the energy consumption of this node which could lead to its premature death. Authors have compared CTC_k with EETC (Shih et al., 2009) and LADCS (Mostafaei and Meybodi, 2013) in terms of number of ACTIVE nodes, coverage sets and coverage degree. The author's performance evaluation using simulations shows that, the energy consumption for coverage degree $(C_d) = 5$, is almost 60% higher than that of $C_d = 2$. The average number of ACTIVE nodes for $C_d = 1$ is 5 times lesser than that of $C_d = 6$ in order to monitor 100 targets within the field. The average number of active nodes is higher by 30% to 90% as compared to EETC and LADCS, when the number of sensor nodes, ranges from 100 to 800 and the coverage degree ranges from $C_d = 1$ to $C_d = 5$. In $DCTC_k$, when the coverage degree (C_d) increases from 1 to 6, then the number of coverage sets decreases from 80 to 15 in order to monitor 30 targets within the network field. Further, slightly lesser coverage sets are needed as the number of targets increases.

3.2. Comparative analysis of distributed, location unaware, deterministic sensing model and probe based coverage protocols

In this section, we have identified a few common performance evaluation parameters in order to compare the performance of distributed coverage protocols, discussed in earlier section. The protocols compared here are PEAS (Fan Ye et al., 2002), PECAS (Gui and Mohapatra, 2004), CLD (Yen et al., 2007), RBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2014), DCBSP (More and Raisinghani, 2015), DCCA (Tezcan and Wang, 2007), CESS (Le and Min Jang, 2015) and CTC_k (Jiguo Yu et al., 2016).

The performance measurement is based on ACTIVE node count, sensing area coverage and network lifetime. Table 1



Figure 6 Sensing void in CCP.

shows the relative performance measurement of various coverage protocols. Table 1 shows, the quantitative analysis based on the data and coverage performance parameters which are discussed in the respective papers. This may help in the overall evaluation of coverage protocols while selecting a protocol for a particular application. We have kept PEAS as the reference protocol in order to evaluate the performance of other protocols.

PECAS has periodic scheduling, whereas in CLD, the wakeup rate of sleeping nodes is similar to PEAS. CLD uses deterministic node deployment due to which number of ACTIVE nodes are used. DCCA and CESS are based on *coverage computation test* which have perimeter, center and distance tests to determine the redundant sensor nodes. The *coverage computation test* ensures lesser voids within the network but at the same time it would tend to maintain higher number of ACTIVE nodes for monitoring the network field, as compared to other protocols.

 $DCTC_k$ has higher network lifetime as compared to EETC and LADCS as shown in Table 1. The coverage degree (C_d) and node failure probability are incorporated only in PEAS whereas all other protocols do not provide $C_d > 1$ and do not handle node failure probabilities, as presented in Table 1. In PEAS, if the coverage degree $C_d = 3$ and node failure probability is 38%, then sensing area coverage of PEAS drops by 12–20%.

In the next section, we discuss coverage protocols which are distributed, location aware, use deterministic sensing model and computational geometry.

3.3. Location aware distributed protocols

In this section, the *deterministic sensing model* represents the sensing range as a uniform well-defined circle (refer Section 2). CPP (Xing et al., 2005), ECPP (Zhang et al., 2009), PCP



Figure 7 Turn off condition of ECCP.

(Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010), OGDC (Zhang and Hou, 2005) and PCPP (Sheu and Lin, 2007) are based on deterministic sensing model. However, CPP and PCP can also work on probabilistic sensing model. In the probabilistic sensing model sensing capability decreases with distance. There are different models available for probabilistic nature of sensing models such as exponential (Zou and Chakrabarty, 2005; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004), polynomial (Liu and Towsley, 2004) or staircase (Ahmed et al., 2005). All of these techniques are based on computational geometry and assume static node deployment, that is, nodes do not move once they are deployed. In addition, these techniques assume that the node characteristics are identical. All the nodes are assumed to have location information, the same (and fixed) sensing coverage range, and same radio coverage range. The coverage and energy efficiency could be enhanced further by exploiting information about any geometric pattern existing in the network. Below we discuss coverage protocols which exploit this geometric information to enhance coverage as well as energy efficiency.

3.3.1. Coverage configuration protocol

CCP (Xing et al., 2005) is a decentralized protocol and assumes that each node has a uniform circular sensing range, with the node at center. It is also assumed that each node is aware of its location information accurately. CCP configures a network to the required coverage degree. Some of the applications require different degrees of sensing coverage, where every location of the region is monitored by more than one node. Other applications may require only one degree of coverage where only one node is sufficient for monitoring the region. In CCP, each of the nodes can be in one of the three states: *sleep*, *active* and *listen*. In the *sleep* state, the node turns off its radio to conserve energy. Each sleeping node periodically turns on and enters the listen state to determine whether it should continue to sleep or become active. In active state, the node actively senses the environment for events. The node uses a CCP turn-off condition check, to determine whether it should continue in the active state. A node turns itself off if it finds that the sensing range of a set of neighbor nodes overlaps with its own sensing range. The range overlap is determined by computing the intersection points within the node's sensing region. For example, as shown in Fig. 6(a), all intersection points within sensing the range of node 1 are covered by node 1's neighbor nodes(nodes 2,3,4), therefore, node 1 is eligible to turn off. In the case of Fig. 6(b), the intersection points A and B, inside sensing the range of node 1, are not covered by all of node 1's neighbor nodes(nodes 2,3,4). Intersection point A is covered by node 2 and node 3 but not node 4. Intersection point B is covered by node 3 and node 4 but not node 2. Therefore, node 1 is not eligible to turn off and it remains active.

Analysis: In CCP, each node needs to maintain a neighborhood table, so that it can determine the coverage overlap to check turn-off eligibility. Whereas, location unaware protocols, based on the probe, do not maintained neighborhood table for coverage redundancy. CCP turn-off eligibility algorithm can work for different coverage degrees, example $C_d \ge 1 \text{ or } 2$, specified by an application. Active nodes may go back to sleep so that energy consumption is balanced among the nodes. Authors show that, if $R_c \ge 2R_s$ where R_c is communication range and R_s is sensing range. CCP requires the lesser number of active nodes. One of the major limitations of CCP is that it does not provides full coverage and it can create sensing voids as shown in Fig. 6(c) and (d). As shown in Fig. 6(c) the intersection point A in node 4 is covered by its all other neighbor nodes 1,2 and 3, therefore, node 4 is eligible to turn off. However, if node 4 goes into off state it could result in some area becoming uncovered as shown in Fig. 6(d). The authors have compared CCP with Ottawa (Tian and Georganas, 2002) and SPAN (Chen et al., 2002) protocols. Ottawa is a distributed area coverage protocol. SPAN is a power saving mechanism designed for multihop ad hoc wireless networks. CCP provides different coverage degree based on application requirements while Ottawa protocol does not support variable coverage degree. CCP shows a lesser number of redundant nodes as compared to SPAN. In CCP, there is 1% of patches which is 4-covered within the total sensing area whereas there are 80% of



Figure 8 Node activation and formation of hexagonal pattern only in PCP.

patches which are 4-covered in Ottawa protocol. This indicates that, CCP is efficient in controlling the number of redundant active nodes as compared to Ottawa. CCP is able to maintain full coverage (approximately 100%) for Rc/Rs ratio up to 2.5 whereas coverage ratio of SPAN decreases as Rc/Rs increases. In the next section, we discuss how Enhanced Configuration Control Protocol(ECCP) (Zhang et al., 2009) overcomes the *sensing void* problem of CCP.

3.3.2. Enhanced configuration control protocol

The existence of a sensing void in the coverage area of a wireless sensor network degrades coverage of a WSN. The CCP algorithm is unable to avoid sensing void as shown in Fig. 6 (c and d). ECCP (Zhang et al., 2009) algorithm provides a mechanism to avoid sensing voids in a network but, it takes more number of active sensor nodes. In ECCP, the logic of CCP is enhanced by adding the condition that boundaries of the target region are also covered by the neighboring nodes. Thus, in ECCP, a node can turn off only if it has intersecting points covered by neighbor nodes, node border range and the boundary of target region as shown in Fig. 7. The node states in ECCP are the same as in CCP as *SLEEP*, *ACTIVE* and *LISTEN*.

Analysis: ECCP ensures full coverage of the target area. ECCP ensures that there is no sensing void while, maintaining required number of active sensors. Energy consumption is balanced among the nodes as active nodes may enter into the sleep state. The number of sensing voids caused by CCP are more as compared to ECCP. One of the disadvantages of ECCP is that the number of active nodes is more than CCP because of ECCP's additional node turn off conditions (neighbor node, node border range and target region boundary). Authors show that for coverage degree (C_d) 1 or 2, the average coverage in case of ECCP and CCP is similar. However, CCP provides poor coverage when the coverage degree is greater than three ($C_d \ge 3$). The number of coverage voids caused by CCP is much more as compared to ECCP. The sensing voids reached up-to 8% when the number of nodes is less (up to 50) in an area of $50 * 50 \text{ m}^2$. However, the number of active nodes in case of ECCP is higher by 1–7% than that of CCP, due to the extra turn-off conditions.

3.3.3. Optimal geographical density control

OGDC (Zhang and Hou, 2005) is a density control algorithm that determines the minimum number of working nodes for full coverage. OGDC assumes that sensor nodes know their own location through localization methods (Ye et al., 2001; Cerpa and Estrin, 2004; Li et al., 2009). It is also assumed that sensor nodes are time synchronized. OGDC assumes that the communication range is at least twice the sensing range. In OGDC nodes can be in one of the three states: ON. OFF. and UNDECIDED. The algorithm runs in rounds. At the beginning of the first round, all nodes wake up, set their state to UNDECIDED and participate to select an active node based on a turn - on condition. The first node of each round is randomly selected in a decentralized manner. A node can turn ON only if two conditions are met (i) it has the minimum possible overlapping area with at least two working nodes and (ii) when all the three nodes together are ON, there is sensing void in between the sensing range of these nodes. The aim is to maximize the coverage area, with minimal overlap, and avoids sensing void. By the end of execution of a round, all nodes change their states to either ON or OFF and remain in that state until the beginning of the next round. In OGDC message overhead is present for broadcasting location information to entire network at the beginning of each round. The interval of each round is set to approximately 1000 s.

Analysis: OGDC maintains coverage degree $C_d = 1$ when radio range is twice of sensing range. In OGDC overlap of sensing area is used as a parameter for switching off nodes for energy conservation. OGDC selects active nodes in each round. For each round, active nodes are different, therefore energy balance among nodes is possible. Through simulations, authors show that, PEAS and GAF (Ya et al., 2001), for a probing range of 9 m and area (A) = $50 \times 50 \text{ m}^2$, required almost 50% more number of ACTIVE nodes as compared to OGDC for maintaining the same level of coverage (almost 100%). Sensing area coverage of OGDC is almost 100%, when the number of nodes (N) varies from 100-900 nodes. OGDC has 40% more network lifetime and 94% of sensing area coverage for node density of 100 as compared to GAF. In OGDC, lifetime is defined as the time duration for which area coverage percentage remains above a pre-determined threshold value, and coverage is provided in an area by at least one node $(C_d = 1)$. OGDC, gives 98%-95%-90% - lifetime for probing range varying as 10 m-9 m-8 m respectively. OGDC has higher lifetime as compared to PEAS by 100% for probing range 10 m, 50% for probing range 9 m and 40% for probing range 8 m.

3.3.4. Probabilistic coverage protocol

PCP (Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010) is a distributed coverage protocol. PCP can be applied to deterministic sensing model as well as probabilistic sensing model. PCP activates sets of nodes to form hexagonal structures in the field being monitored. An *activator*, which is any node in the network, activates other nodes which are located at vertices of a hexagon. This process continues till the activated nodes form a triangular lattice in the field, as shown in Fig. 8. PCP algorithm works in

rounds. At the beginning of a round, each node selects a random startup time, depending on its remaining energy. At that selected point in time, the node goes to START state. The node which had selected the smallest time value will become active first. This node is known as an *activator*. The activator broadcasts activation messages within its communication range. A node receiving the activation message determines whether it is at the vertex of a hexagon, taking the activator as reference point (Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010). Thus, PCP activates the nodes which are close to vert-ices of the hexagon in a distributed manner.

Analysis: PCP converges fast because it takes less time to determine the schedule of active/sleep nodes as compared to CCP and OGDC. The sensing void may not be possible in PCP due to the hexagonal structure based node selection in the field as compared to CCP. PCP is based on coverage degree ($C_d = 1$). PCP controls the density of activated nodes by turning on lesser active nodes, which have more energy reserves due to which PCP increases network lifetime. Authors compare PCP protocol with the probabilistic coverage protocol (CCANS) (Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004) and deterministic coverage protocols (OGDC and CCP), in terms of a number of activated nodes, network lifetime, and energy consumption in the network. PCP activates 50% lesser number of nodes as compared to CCANS while maintaining the same level of coverage (approximately 100%) within the network. CCANS activates higher number of nodes which could lead to higher number of message exchanges, as compared to PCP. Thus, in CCANS, node energy is depleted at a much higher rate as compared to PCP. For example, after 700 s, the average residual energy is 70% in case of CCANS to maintain coverage, while the average residual energy is 95% in case of PCP protocol. The network lifetime of PCP is almost 55% higher than that of CCANS. For the case of deterministic sensing model, PCP activates 38% lesser number of nodes as compared to OGDC and CCP. CCANS activates more nodes and exchanges more messages than PCP, thus energy depletion is at a faster rate. The average energy consumption of CCANS is 60% whereas PCP protocol requires on an average 10% energy consumption to maintain coverage similar to that of CCANS. The energy consumption of PCP is almost 42% lesser than CCP and 18% lesser than OGDC. In the next section, we discuss a centralized location aware protocol.

3.3.5. Probabilistic coverage preserving protocol

PCPP (Sheu and Lin, 2007) is a centralized, energy efficient coverage protocol. In PCPP, the base station broadcasts active/sleep schedule to each node. After receiving active/sleep schedule, each node becomes active or goes to sleep. PCPP works in rounds. In the first round, PCPP algorithm selects an unused sensor, based on the number of uncovered intersection points in the target region. If more than one sensor is present in the region then it selects a sensor which is covering lesser intersection points. If more than one sensor satisfies the first and second conditions then the algorithm selects the one which has more residual energy. If more than one sensor satisfies all the three conditions, then the algorithm chooses the one which has the smallest unique node ID. This process continues until it finds a sufficient number of unused sensors, for adequate coverage.

Analysis: PCPP is an energy efficient coverage preserving protocol. PCPP can be used for $C_d > 1$. PCPP uses a centralized algorithm and hence it faces the problems of any centralized approach. For example, failure of the entity running node selection algorithm would cause failure of PCPP. PCPP selects the minimum set of active nodes for energy conservation and maintains full coverage for the complete area. Simulation setup is described as $120 \times 120 \text{ m}^2$ square region. Each node has the sensing range of 10 m and communication range of 25 m. Each nodes lifetime is assumed as 50 min if it is active all the time. Authors show that, PCPP requires lesser number of active nodes as compared to CCP (Xing et al., 2005) because PCPP algorithm is not only based on intersection points but also on residual energy. If CCP has 50 ACTIVE nodes then PCPP maintains 38 ACTIVE nodes which indicates that PCPP maintains 31% lesser ACTIVE nodes than that of CPP for $C_d = 1$. Similarly, for the case for $C_d = 2$, PCPP maintains 42 ACTIVE nodes whereas CCP maintains 56 ACTIVE nodes which indicates that 33% lesser ACTIVE nodes as compared to CCP.

3.3.6. Balanced energy and coverage guaranteed protocol

Nam et al. have developed a BECG (Le et al., 2013) for coverage and energy efficiency. Each node in BECG protocol has three states: SLEEPING, CHECKING and WORKING. In BECG, SLEEPING node wakes up and goes to CHECKING state and waits for CHECK messages, to identify the presence of any *exchange node* in its neighborhood. Here, for a SLEEP-ING node, the WORKING node is an exchange node and vice versa. The WORKING node goes to CHECKING state if it finds any exchange node in its neighborhood. This CHECK-ING node broadcasts CHECK messages containing its current energy level to all its neighbors. Any neighbor WORKING node receiving this CHECK message determines the *coverage redundancy* or *coverage contribution* similar to DCCA (Tezcan and Wang, 2007). However, the determination of optimal and dominating coverage sets is not determined in BECG. If a WORKING node finds itself to have redundant coverage then it enters into SLEEPING state. Else, it remains in WORKING state for a fixed time period. Any SLEEPING node which receives the CHECK message enters into the WORKING state if the SLEEPING node energy level is 20% more than that of the CHECKING node's energy level. Else, it enters back into SLEEPING state.

Analysis: In BECG protocol, WORKING nodes exchange their duties with neighboring SLEEPING nodes and vice versa periodically. Coverage void is avoided but there is possibility of coverage redundancy as explained in Fig. 5. Therefore, optimal count of WORKING nodes is not maintained by BECG which increases energy consumption. Authors have not addressed the issue of connectivity between the nodes while determining coverage contribution. BECG is location aware protocol. The authors have compared BECG with S-MAC (Ye and Estrin, 2004) and Redundancy Reduction Protocol (Islam et al., 2009), using simulations. The ACTIVE node count of BECG is linearly increasing with an increase in node density as compared to RRP and S-MAC. BECG shows 40% higher network lifetime as compared to S-MAC and RRP. The sensing area coverage of BECG is 8-10% higher than that of RRP and S-MAC.

3.3.7. Edge based centroid algorithm

Aliyu et al. have proposed EBC (Aliyu et al., 2016) algorithm which enhances the area coverage using limited node mobility. The EBC algorithm is based on *voronoi diagram* that is used to partition the sensing area into polygons. Each polygon consists

Pr	otocol	ECCP	PCP	PCPP	OGDC	BECG	EBC
Pe pa an	rformance rameters (2–4) d other rameters (1–5–8)	As compared to (ССР		As compared to PEAS	As compared to S-MAC and RRP	As compared to Min, Max, Vertex, VOR, Centriod
1	Number of deployed nodes and Area [A]	100–600 [50 m * 50 m]	20,000 [4 km * 4 km]	700 [100 m * 100 m]	100–1000 [50 m * 50 m]	120 [100 m * 100 m]	20–50 [50 m * 50 m]
2	ACTIVE node count	2% (+) for $C_d = 1; 7\%$ (+) for $C_d = 2$	38% (-)	31% (+)	20% (-)	52% (+)	11% (+)
3	Sensing area coverage	[DN]	4% (+)	[DN]	2.12% (+)	8% to 10% (+)	78% (+)
4	Network lifetime	[DN]	42% (+)	[DN]	12% (+)	40% (+)	21% (+)
5	Node scheduling	Based on eligibility test	Periodic	Conditional Probability based	Periodic; based on coverage redundancy	Conditional; based on energy and coverage contribution	Non-periodic; based on area coverage of local polygon
6	Coverage degree (C_d)	$C_d = 1$ and 2	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_d = 1$ and 2	$C_d = 1$	$C_d = 1$	$C_d = 1$
7	Failure probability	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC
8	Sensing voids	Not present	Not present	Present	Not present; Initially	Not present; Initially	Present

 Table 2
 Comparative analysis for distributed coverage protocols (location aware, deterministic sensing model and probe based). Data are extracted from respective papers.

*A = Area, NC = Not considered, DN = Data not available, (+) = Higher by, (-) = Lower by.

of only one sensor node which could monitor an external event. In the first stage of EBC algorithm, nodes broadcast their location information within their neighborhood. Based on location formation, each node calculates the bisectors of their neighbors and themselves to construct a *voronoi polygon*. After that, each node checks its local/own polygon for any possible coverage holes using simple geometric computation. If any coverage hole exists, then sensor node identifies a new location in order to reduce the coverage hole. The new location is determined using *Polygon Edge Midpoints Calculation*. Once the new location has been determined, then the current location of the node is compared to the new location, if there is an increase in area coverage of the sensor node then node moved to the new location or else maintained its current position.

Analysis: Authors have not discussed any scheduling mechanism for the nodes. This may lead to coverage redundancy in case more than one node remains ACTIVE in the polygon due to random deployment. In EBC, node mobility essential to ensure energy efficient coverage. However, the algorithm does not discuss energy consumption related to node movement. The performance evaluation of EBC shows that, EBC has higher area coverage increasing from 78% with 25 nodes to 99% with 60 nodes as compared with existing methods such as VEDGE, Maxmin-Vertex, Maxmin-Edge, Minmax-Edge, Minimax, and VOR. The average energy consumption of EBC algorithm for 100 runs is lower as compared to existing methods, it shows that EBC has 21% lower energy consumption as compared to other methods. The convergence rate (rounds required for adequate area converge) of EBC is lower as compared to other methods due to which EBC has higher energy efficiency.

3.4. Comparative analysis of distributed, location aware, deterministic sensing model, computational geometry based coverage protocols.

In this section, we have done the comparative analysis of coverage protocols (CCP, ECCP, PCP, PCPP, OGDC, BECG and EBC) based on performance evaluation done by authors in their respective papers. Our analysis is based on ACTIVE node count, sensing area coverage, energy consumption, similarly, other parameters such as coverage degree and node failure probability are also discussed in Table 2.

PCP has higher coverage (almost 100%) and network lifetime as compared to CCP, ECCP and PCPP protocol. PCP is based on hexagonal structure where ACTIVE nodes are present at the vertex of each hexagon. Due to this, PCP maintains adequate count of ACTIVE nodes. ECCP incorporates an extra turn-off condition along with the CCP mechanism, to avoid sensing voids. Due to this, higher number of ACTIVE nodes are required in ECCP. The performance of ECCP is higher in terms of ACTIVE node count for coverage degree 1 and 2, as compared to CCP. PCPP and ECCP provide variable coverage degree – $(C_d = 1 \text{ or } 2)$ whereas other protocols have coverage degree ($C_d = 1$). In addition, CPP supports coverage degree ($C_d = 1 - 6$), based on application requirement. OGDC uses *coverage overlap* as a parameter for scheduling the nodes periodically. Thus, network lifetime is higher as compared to PEAS. Node failure probability is not handled by any of these coverage protocols.

441

In the next section, we discuss coverage protocols which use clustering, location information, deterministic sensing model and probe mechanism.

3.5. Location aware clustering protocols

Many research efforts have been made to exploit the energy efficient coverage using clustering protocols in WSN. These clustering protocols are classified according to their objectives (Yu and Chong, 2005) such as *Dominating Set Based Clustering, Low Maintenance Clustering, Mobility Aware Clustering, Load Balancing Clustering* and *Energy Efficient Clustering.* In this paper, we have reviewed and focused only on the energy efficient clustering techniques used in WSN for energy efficient coverage.

3.5.1. Energy and coverage-aware distributed clustering protocol Xink et al. presented the ECDC protocol (Gu et al., 2014). ECDC uses area/point coverage for energy efficiency. ECDC protocol works in rounds. Each round contains cluster setup section and data transmission section. In cluster set-up section, ECDC protocol schedules the sensor nodes to work as either cluster head, cluster member or plain node, based on LEACH (Wendi et al., 2002) protocol with additional coverage metrics. These additional coverage metrics are area/ point coverage and residual energy. In ECDC protocol, different coverage importance metrics are designed for different applications. Here, the nodes with higher energy level and smaller coverage importance are selected as cluster heads. In the data transmission section, ECDC protocol adopts multi-hop forwarding mechanism for inter-cluster communication.

Analysis: ECDC protocol uses randomized rotation of cluster head within the clusters, in each round, for energy balancing. However, ECDC cannot ensure energy balancing as the cluster heads are elected based on random probabilities without considering the residual energy (Wendi et al., 2002). Therefore, the sensor nodes which have lesser amount of residual energy may be elected as cluster heads. Due to this, nodes may die prematurely as compared to other sensor nodes which have higher residual energy level. Further, this could create coverage voids within the network. In ECDC, authors have not addressed, the need for re-election of cluster heads before timeout of current round. This situation could occur due to accidental failure of an existing cluster head which would lead to a coverage void and could disrupt network connectivity. In addition, communication between cluster heads would require transmission over longer distance which would lead to energy wastage. Further, the sensor nodes which are closer to the cluster heads could face the cascading effect, similar to CLD (Yen et al., 2007), and hence could get drained faster. The performance evaluation of ECDC, LEACH, HEED (Ossama and Sonia, 2004) and EADC (Nokhanji et al., 2014) is done by the authors using two scenarios- random node deployment and non-uniform node deployment. The network lifetime of ECDC is higher in the non-uniform scenario, where the improvements are 62%, 31% and 6% compared with LEACH, HEED and EADC respectively. In the non-uniform scenario, the improvements are 46%, 25% and 12%, respectively. The area coverage performance of ECDC, EADC, HEED and LEACH is 98%, 76%, 65% and 50% respectively, for 50 rounds of election.

3.5.2. Area of interest

Mishra et al. have proposed a solution to monitor the Area of Interest (AoI) (Misra et al., 2011), while maintaining sufficient count of active nodes in the subset. The mechanism is based on Euclidean Distance-Based Coverage scheme, which calculates the overlap area between sensor nodes in the monitoring field. In AoI, the total network field is divided into clusters, where all nodes in a cluster can communicate with a deployed cluster head. The cluster head broadcasts a HELLO message and starts a timer (Twait). After receiving the HELLO message from the cluster head, the neighboring nodes send their node identifier and location information to the cluster head. The cluster head updates its database with this information. After Twait expiry, the cluster head stops listening to the sensor nodes within its cluster. Based on this information, the cluster head partitions the cluster into disjoint sets to ensure adequate coverage. Once the cluster head divides the nodes into sets, it sends the set number and work time *Twork*, to all the nodes. Nodes in a set become active or remain asleep for the time Twork. Later, the active nodes go to sleep.

Analysis: Due to the division of network field into sets for the AoI, there is a possibility of incomplete coverage. Thus, full coverage, over the entire network, may not be maintained by the AoI approach. In addition, communication between multiple sets and forwarding of aggregated data toward the cluster head may lead to increase energy consumption. The AoI approach does not handle the failure of cluster heads due to which *coverage void* of an entire set could get created and network partition could be possible. The node scheduling within the set is periodic and based on Twork allocated by a cluster head. This periodical *Twork* increases the wake-up rate of sleeping nodes which could increase the energy consumption in the network. The authors' simulations show that, the average area coverage percentage of the first set is about 95% while it is around 90% (ranging from 95% to 86%) for second and third sets. Similarly for the last or fourth set it is 75% (ranging from 70% to 80%). This is due to the nodes getting used up in the initial sets. The later sets have lesser number of nodes and thus lesser coverage. The author's simulation results also show

that, the energy consumption 4.5 mJ per unit area per unit sensing time irrespective of the coverage area or the number of active nodes.

3.5.3. Energy efficient protocol for coverage, connectivity and communication

Akhlag et al. have proposed an integrated and energy-efficient protocol for Coverage, Connectivity and Communication (C3) (Akhlag et al., 2014). C3 protocol runs in six steps. 1. Formation of rings: The C3 protocol divides the network into virtual concentric rings, based on the communication range (R_c) , using RSSI distance estimator. 2. Formation of clusters: A cluster head is selected alternately from even or odd numbered rings, in a round. 3. Formation of dings: A ding is a subsection of ring with a cluster head. The cluster head identifies the nodes which are at the distance of $\sqrt{3}R_s$ to form the ding. Therefore, there might be multiple dings inside a ring. 4. Identification of redundant nodes: C3 protocol uses triangular tessel*lation* based on R_s inside the dings to identify redundant nodes. The redundant nodes can enter into sleep state for a time duration of T. 5. Establish connectivity: C3 protocol establishes connectivity between neighboring nodes and cluster head. 6. Communication: Finally, in C3 protocol data are transmitted to the sink node with the help of cluster heads.

Analysis: C3 protocol provides partial coverage in case there is unavailability of nodes at required position (triangular tessellation). Hence, C3 does not guarantee full area coverage. The death of cluster heads would cause connectivity and communication failure in the network. In addition, this failure can also lead to coverage voids in the multiple dings within a ring. In C3, the cluster heads decrease with increase in the ratio of $\frac{Rc}{Rs}$. The authors have shown that, C3 protocol maintains lesser number of active nodes as compared to CCP (Xing et al., 2005) and Layered Diffusion-based Coverage Control (LDCC) (Wang et al., 2007) protocols. Thus, the coverage lifetime of C3 is higher as compared to CCP and LDCC protocols. However, C3 protocol works in rounds with periodic execution of triangular tessellation. This may increase energy consumption and reduce network lifetime. The simulation results in term of

Data are extracted from respective papers.					
Pr	otocol	ECDC	AoI	C3	САСР
Pe an	d other parameters (2–4)	As compared to LEACH, HEED, EADC		As compared to LDCC and CCP	As compared to CPCP
1	Number of deployed nodes and Area [A]	100 [200 m * 200 m]	100 [50 m * 50 m]	50–500 [50 m-500 m * 50 m-500 m]	100–1000 [120 m * 120 m]
2	ACTIVE node count	50% (+) as compared to LEACH	on an avg. 18 nodes for 80 sets	51% (-) as compared to CCP	60% (+) by CPCP for 1000 round
3	Sensing area coverage	48% (+), 32% (+), 22% (+)	70% to 96% for 80 sets	6% (+) by LDCC and 6% (-) by CCP	66% (+)
4	Network lifetime	62% (+), 31% (+), 6% (+)	4.5mj/node consumption	40% (+) by LDCC and 70% (+) by CCP	140% (+)
5	Node scheduling	Periodic and conditional	Periodic; based on cluster head	Periodic and coverage matrices	Conditional based on coverage matrices
6	Coverage degree (C_d)	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_{d} = 1$	$C_d = 1$
7	Failure probability	NC	NC	NC	NC
8	Sensing voids	Present	Present	Present	Not present initially

Table 3 Comparative analysis of clustering based coverage protocols (location aware, deterministic sensing model and probe based).

A = Area, NC = Not considered, DN = Data not available, (+) = Higher by, (-) = Lower by.

Protocol	Method	Strength	Weakness
PEAS	Probe based; poisson distribution	No neighbor node information	Requires high node density; non-uniform energy consumption
PECAS	Similar to PEAS	Energy balance in network; no local state information	Overall low energy saving
CLD	Fixed deployment; based on PEAS	Reduces cascading effect	Deterministic node placement; sensing void
RBSP	Random sleeping window	Residual energy based probing	Randomness in sleep time; sensing void
DCBSP	Battery discharge curve based probing	Optimized wake-up rate	Sensing void; Low energy saving
DCCA	Computational geometry based; perimeter, center and distance test	No sensing void initially	Full coverage; coverage redundancy; higher energy consumption
CESS	Computational geometry based; similar to DCCA based on residual energy	No sensing void initially	Higher number of active nodes; higher energy consumption
EBC	Voronoi polygon; computational geometry based	No sensing void; Limited mobility	Coverage redundancy; energy loss in node movement
ССР	Computational geometry based; intersection points	Adjustable coverage degree; integrated coverage and connectivity ratio	Sensing void
ECCP	Similar to CCP with additional turn-off condition	No sensing void	Coverage redundancy; overall low energy efficiency
OGDC	Sensing coverage overlap	Decentralized; energy balance among nodes	Higher messaging overhead
PCP	Triangular tessellation	Full area coverage; energy Efficiency; probabilistic sensing model (Exponential); random node failure	Coverage void due to non availability of nodes at suitable position
PCPP	Centrally broadcast sleep schedule	Works for $C_d \ge 1$	Centralized algorithm
CCT_K	Target K coverage; battery life	Disjoint set of sensor nodes	Coverage redundancy; higher energy consumption; Central control; multi-hop connectivity
BECG	Computational geometry based, similar to DCCA	Residual energy based probing; no sensing void	Incomplete coverage; coverage redundancy; higher messaging overhead
ECDC	Coverage metrics based on residual energy	Probability based cluster head selection similar to LEACH; used for point and area coverage	Non-uniform distribution of cluster heads; multi-hop communication causes energy wastage
AoI	Euclidean distance-based coverage scheme	Coverage overlap as measuring parameter within set; activation of set based on Area of interest	Incomplete coverage due to multiple sets; higher message exchange overhead; coverage void
C3	RSSI distance based	Layered architecture; maintained connectivity	Partial coverage; multi-hop communication overheads
CACP	Cost metrics; layered self activation algorithm	No sensing void initially; reduced coverage redundancy	Multi-hop communication; higher messaging overheads; partial coverage

 Table 4
 Summary of Coverage protocols with respect to methods, strength and weakness.

ACTIVE nodes indicate that after 1000 rounds, 75% of nodes remain ACTIVE in C3 while 24% of nodes are ACTIVE in LDCC and all nodes in CCP exhaust their energy. Further, for this scenario, C3 provides 92% of coverage, all the nodes in CCP die resulting in no coverage at all while LDCC provides 45% of coverage. The energy consumption of CCP and LDCC is much higher than C3. C3 consumes only 25% of total energy while LDCC consumes 75% and CCP consumes almost 98% of the total available energy.

3.5.4. Coverage-aware clustering protocol

CACP (Wang et al., 2012) presents the selection of cluster head and active nodes are based on coverage metrics. The coverage metrics are residual energy of node and percentage of sensing coverage area. CACP consists of six phases which are: *information update*, *head election*, *cluster formation*, *sensor activation*, *intra-cluster routing* and *data communication*. In the information update phase, each node exchanges its location and energy information with its neighboring nodes. The selection of cluster head is based on the residual energy level of nodes. After the cluster formation, all cluster heads are in an active state while the cluster members execute *rotated triangle tessellation* with the help of distance and angle information from neighboring nodes to identify redundant nodes. If a node finds that its own sensing area has coverage redundancy less than a required threshold value, then it declares itself as an active node till the expiry of an *activation timer*. Else, it enters into sleeping state.

Analysis: In CACP protocol, there might be loss of coverage and connectivity due to the failure of the cluster heads. The energy consumption of cluster heads is always high due to direct transmission of aggregated data toward base station which could cause early failure of the cluster heads. CACP does not guarantee full sensing area coverage as nodes may not be found at suitable locations (triangular tessellation). The proposed CACP protocol adaptively changes the node activation timer according to its coverage metric. The coverage metric indicates the amount of sensing area of a node that is covered by neighboring active nodes. If a sensor node has higher coverage metric, then its activation time is shorter. Authors show that, the number of ACTIVE nodes are 64% higher as compared to CPCP (Soro and Heinzelman, 2009). The network lifetime is 25% higher as compared to CPCP for full area coverage. However, for 80% of area coverage, the network lifetime of CACP is 47% higher as compared to CPCP. Thus, CACP performs well in terms of network lifetime, coverage and number of ACTIVE nodes as compared to CPCP.

3.6. Comparative analysis of clustering, location aware, deterministic sensing model and probe based coverage protocols

In this section, we present the comparative analysis, based on performance evaluations done by authors in their respective papers. Table 3 shows, the comparative analysis for clustering protocols (ECDC, AoI, C3 and CACP). Our analysis is based on ACTIVE node count, total sensing area coverage and energy consumption within the network. The other parameters are also presented in Table 3 which are similar to that shown in the earlier Section 3.3 and 3.5.

ECDC has higher sensing area coverage and network lifetime as compared to LEACH, HEED and EADC protocols as shown in Table 3. This is due to, extra coverage metrics incorporated in ECDC along with cluster head selection based on LEACH protocol. In AoI, the total network field is divided into number of *coverage sets* where adequate number of ACTIVE nodes monitor the target within those sets. Thus, network lifetime of AoI can be represented in terms of coverage sets. The sensing area coverage provided by each coverage set varies from 70% to 96% of the area monitored by the set. C3 protocol provides better performance as compared to CCP and LDCC protocols as shown in Table 3. C3 provides higher coverage, greater than 90% as compared to CCP, based on RSSI distance estimator.

CACP has conditional scheduling based on metrics such as residual energy and coverage redundancy. Due to this, frequent and unnecessary wakeup of sleeping nodes, is avoided which leads to lesser energy consumption and increased network lifetime. The other parameters, coverage degree is one $(C_d = 1)$ for all clustering protocols (ECDC, AoI, C3 and CACP). Similarly, node failure probability is not handled by any of these coverage protocols. ECDC and CACP do not allow sensing voids initially within the network. However, after some rounds of simulation, sensing voids could be present, due to energy depletion of node's batteries. In addition, AoI and C3 protocols provide partial sensing area coverage which could lead to creation of sensing voids within the network.

In the Sections 3.1, 3.3 and 3.5 above, we reviewed various energy efficient coverage protocols. We summarize the protocols in terms of their methods, weaknesses and strengths in Table 4. Interested readers may also refer to other energy efficient coverage protocols such as Geography Adaptive Fidelity (GAF) (Ya et al., 2001), Sponsor Area Algorithm (Tian and Georganas, 2002) and Coverage-Centric Active Nodes Selection (CCANS) (Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004). The metrics for coverage control algorithms and analysis of the relationship between coverage and connectivity is described in Zhu et al. (2012). Connected k-Coverage Working Sets Construction algorithm(CWSC) of coverage and connectivity for $C_d \ge 1$ is described in Yu et al. (2013). Xiang et al. (2011) estimate the number of nodes needed to cover an intended area with a connected network. It also provides a guaranteed degree of coverage and connectivity. In the next section, we discuss the open issues and future research directions for energy efficient coverage in sensor networks.

4. Open issues and future research direction

A number of issues arise while designing energy efficient sensor networks. In this paper, we surveyed existing energy efficient coverage and connectivity problems. A lot of challenges still exist. Below, we discuss some of the design parameters and the related future research directions for energy efficient coverage.

4.1. Limited node mobility

The coverage protocols (Fan Ye et al., 2002; Gui and Mohapatra, 2004; Xing et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2009; Yen et al., 2007; Zhang and Hou, 2005; Cerpa and Estrin, 2004; Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010) discussed in this paper assume that sensor nodes are static in nature, that is, the nodes do not move once they are deployed. Therefore, in order to improve the quality of coverage and connectivity, mobility of nodes should be considered. The mobility of sink node is discussed in Kamat et al. (2007) and limited mobility of nodes using dynamic coverage maintenance scheme is considered in Savvides et al. (2001). The existing mobility models, patterns and analysis of challenges caused by mobility, at the link layer, are discussed in Dong et al. (2013). Sekhar et al. (2005) describes Dynamic Coverage Maintenance (DCM) scheme with limited mobility of the sensor nodes to compensate the loss of coverage with the minimum expenditure of energy. In the references (Kamat et al., 2007; Savvides et al., 2001; Dong et al., 2013; Sekhar et al., 2005) the node mobility could help to achieve guaranteed coverage at all times in the network. This helps to reduce the sensing voids and it can also reduced the coverage overlap. The node mobility could be random, constrained or predictable. In case of random movement of nodes, nodes can move to all directions without considering the network challenges such as coverage redundancy, coverage void, energy consumption and network connectivity. For the case of controlled node movement, adequate coverage could be achieved. Predictable node movement follows certain patterns like lines, circles, predefined path, predefined sensor location with the help of sink node or base station. As discussed in EBC (Aliyu et al., 2016) the node movement to a new location is predictable and based on threshold value set for area coverage. Therefore, in EBC, the predictable node movement saves overall energy within the network as compared to other protocols. However, movement of nodes in a network could be a power consuming task. Depending on the node deployment or obstacles, the movement of one or more nodes could lead to cascading movement of many other nodes to ensure coverage. Thus, if large number of nodes are moved, the energy consumption in the network could be substantial. This could finally lead to coverage voids due to node failures. Therefore, based on application requirement detailed investigation is required to study the impact of mobility in WSN, for improving the quality of coverage, connectivity and overall network lifetime.

4.2. Location awareness

Awareness of the nodes' physical location is required by a number of coverage protocols discussed in Cerpa and Estrin (2004), Li et al. (2009), Zou and Chakrabarty (2004), Zhu et al. (2012), Yu et al. (2013), Le et al. (2013), Alivu et al. (2016), Gu et al. (2014), Misra et al. (2011), Akhlaq et al. (2014) and Wang et al. (2012). The determination of relative node location information can be realized by utilizing directional antenna, and location identification techniques such as RSSI distance estimator which can be further classified as received signal strength, time of arrival, time difference of arrival and angle of arrival of signals. However, the performance of coverage protocols could be significantly affected due to moderate errors in distance estimates. Similarly, most of the sensor nodes assume a GPS module to locate the node location. However, adding a GPS module on the sensor node is not always feasible. The reasons are as follows. First, the module GPS requires line of sight to the GPS satellites. This may not be possible in case of deployment in a dense forest or, in some cases, on mountains. Second, the power consumption of GPS module would reduce the battery life of the sensor node and this, in turn, would reduce the network lifetime. Third, the size of GPS module may be large as compared to the size of the node. This could create deployment problems where the size of the node is crucial. On the other hand, location unaware protocols discussed in Fan Ye et al. (2002), Gui and Mohapatra (2004), Yen et al. (2007), More and Raisinghani (2014), More and Raisinghani (2015), Le and Min Jang (2015), Tezcan and Wang (2007) and Jiguo Yu et al. (2016) do not use information concerning the locations of nodes, probing range (Fan Ye et al., 2002; Gui and Mohapatra, 2004: Yen et al., 2007) or sensing range and REPLY received from current ACTIVE nodes to indirectly determine neighbor node position. In the case of location unaware protocols, the computation of coverage overlap is non-trivial. After deployment, the nodes are activated so as to maintain maximum sensing area coverage by keeping sufficient number of nodes in the ACTIVE state. However, due to the random deployment and location unawareness, there is a possibility of coverage redundancy or coverage void in the network. Hence, further investigation is required in order to determine accurate location information of nodes for adequate area coverage within the sensor network, ideally without a GPS device.

4.3. Heterogeneous network with obstacles

Most of the recent research work only considers homogeneous sensors which having similar technical characteristics and specifications (Fan Ye et al., 2002; Gui and Mohapatra, 2004; Xing et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2009; Yen et al., 2007; Zhang and Hou, 2005; Cerpa and Estrin, 2004; Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2005; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004; Ahmed et al., 2005; Liu and Towsley, 2004). However, some of the applications may require heterogeneous sensors having the different specification of nodes, with the aim to improve area coverage and network connectivity quality in an energy efficient manner. Further, uniform circular sensing and communication range may not always be a correct assumption. The range could take any shape due to environmental conditions such as interference, shadowing effects, signal strength and battery life etc. as discussed in Reichenbach et al. (2006) and Tan et al. (2010). To the best of our knowledge, existing coverage protocols do not adequately model the effect of variation in coverage ranges and obstacles. The coverage protocols (Fan Ye et al., 2002; Xing et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2009; Yen et al., 2007; Zhang and Hou, 2005; Cerpa and Estrin, 2004; Hefedda and Ahmadi, 2010; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2005; Zou and Chakrabarty, 2004; Ahmed et al., 2005; Liu and Towsley, 2004) may not give realistic results due to the assumption of clear line of sight i.e. no obstacles. Due to this, sensing voids could be created. It could also leads to connectivity issues within the network. Further, research is required to develop and enhance protocols to address the effects of heterogeneous nodes and the presence of obstacles on coverage and network lifetime.

4.4. Optimized wake-up rate of sleeping nodes

Most of the work till date has not focused on optimal node scheduling. The coverage protocols discussed in this paper have different wake-up rate of sleeping nodes. The wake-up rate could be periodic, random, probability based, or based on coverage metrics. Periodic wake-up rate is discussed in Gui and Mohapatra (2004), Tezcan and Wang (2007), Jiguo Yu et al. (2016), Xing et al. (2005), Zhang et al. (2009), Zhang and Hou (2005) and Hefedda and Ahmadi (2010), random wake-up is presented in Fan Ye et al. (2002), Yen et al. (2007) and More and Raisinghani (2014), conditional wakeup rate based on coverage metrics is discussed in Cerpa and Estrin (2004), Li et al. (2009), Zou and Chakrabarty (2004), Zhu et al. (2012), Yu et al. (2013), Le et al. (2013), Aliyu et al. (2016), Gu et al. (2014), Misra et al. (2011), Akhlaq et al. (2014) and Wang et al. (2012) probability based wakeup rate is discussed in Sheu and Lin (2007) and discharge curve based wake up is discussed in More and Raisinghani (2015). However, there might still be a possibility of frequent and unnecessary wake-ups of sleeping nodes which could cause the wastage of energy. For example, nodes may consume energy at different rates depending on the network activity. Further, the rate of consumption may be fixed. The sleeping node wakeup mechanism should be able to handle such variations. This is an open research area.

4.5. Node failure probability

Now-a-days sensor networks are used for various practical applications. For example, assume that we want to monitor some contaminated environment, where manual sensor nodes placement may not be possible. Thus, some flying devices like unmanned helicopters could be used to drop sensor nodes from a higher altitude. In such a case, dropping the sensor nodes from a high altitude could cause the failure of some of the sensor nodes. In this scenario, the initial node failure probability could be high and needs to be considered at the time of deployment. Further, node failure could occur due to physical damage of components, hardware failure, and some extreme environmental conditions like the increase in temperature, pressure and humidity. This failure of nodes could cause coverage voids within the network and reduce the network lifetime. None of the existing coverage protocols consider the failure probability of nodes. PEAS and PCP have incorporated failure probability using a random function in order to determine the impact on ACTIVE node count, area coverage and coverage lifetime of sensor network. However, a detailed investigation is required to handle the failure probability of nodes while ensuring adequate coverage.

4.6. Optimized clustering techniques

Most of the recent research work considers random deployment of nodes. Many energy efficient coverage protocols have been proposed based on clustering (Gu et al., 2014; Misra et al., 2011; Akhlaq et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2012). In these protocols, the network field can be partitioned into various clusters. However, these methods are not without problems. In the clustered network, nodes do not consume energy at the same rate: the cluster head consumes more energy than a cluster member. Therefore, the death of a coverage-critical node may lead to coverage void in the networks. Thus, an improved mechanism could be proposed for selection of optimal cluster heads and cluster size which would balance the energy consumption and maintain sufficient coverage in the network.

4.7. Non-uniform distribution of initial battery level of nodes

The coverage protocols discussed in this paper have a uniform energy model. i.e. all deployed sensor nodes have same initial energy level or battery power. In such case, the energy distribution within the network could be uniform due to the same initial battery potential. However, this may not be a realistic approach, since the node batteries used in sensor network for real-time applications may not have the same initial battery potential. Thus, for the case of real-time application, at the time of deployment, the initial energy levels of the sensor nodes could be different due to different battery potential. Thus, to address this non-uniform distribution of initial energy levels, existing coverage algorithms could be improved or new coverage algorithm could be proposed.

4.8. Coverage degree

Coverage degree indicates redundant coverage in an area covered by sensor nodes. For example, in the deterministic sensing model, coverage degree refers to how many sensor nodes cover a fraction of an area. Using more than one sensor to cover a fraction of an area can improve the coverage robustness. If the fraction of an area is covered by k sensors, then it can tolerate up to k - 1 failed sensor nodes. Therefore, we can state that higher the coverage degree lesser the possibility of coverage voids in the network. However, higher coverage degree increases the *coverage redundancy* in the network which causes energy wastage. Therefore, coverage degree is one of the important parameters while designing an energy efficient coverage protocol. The coverage degree could be based on application requirements and could also vary across the entire area to be monitored. Literature exists for addressing the k-coverage problem (Lin et al., 2013; Yu et al., 2012) based on game theory and Pure Nash Equilibrium in hybrid sensor networks. However, if an application requires adaptive coverage in the network field then existing algorithms may not be able to address the requirement. It is essential to create an algorithm that adapts locally to the coverage need, rather than have a fixed coverage degree.

5. Conclusion

Coverage redundancy in wireless sensor networks can be reduced by different coverage optimization protocols. In this paper, we provided a brief introduction and basic knowledge of coverage concepts used in sensor networks. We have taken energy efficient coverage protocols based on area coverage into consideration, and described the working mechanism of coverage protocols with an in-depth analysis. The objective of the coverage protocols is to keep a necessary set of working nodes on while turning off the redundant nodes for effective coverage and energy efficiency. Energy conservation can be achieved by reducing coverage overlap and optimal node scheduling which would increase the node and network lifetime. Our analysis of the existing energy efficient coverage protocols is based on the coverage mechanism (clustering/distributed), node scheduling mechanism, ACTIVE node count, coverage void, coverage redundancy computation, node failure probability and node, network lifetime. Finally, open issues for energy efficient coverage in WSNs are summarized. Further research is required to handle these parameters in an accurate manner which could improve the coverage and energy efficiency in sensor networks. Our analysis can be used as a starting point for future research in WSN coverage.

Acknowledgment

The authors would like to thank the anonymous reviewers for their valuable comments which helped to improve the quality of the paper.

References

- Ahmed, N., Kanhere, S., Jha, S., 2005. Probabilistic Coverage in Wireless Sensor Networks. In: Proceedings of IEEE Conference on Local Computer Networks (LCN' 05), Sydney, Australia, pp. 672– 681.
- Akhlaq, M., Sheltami, T., Shakshuki, E., 2014. C3: an energy-efficient protocol for coverage, connectivity and communication in WSN's. In: Pers Ubiquit Computing, vol. 18. Springer-Verlag, pp. 1117– 1133.
- Akkaya, K., Younis, M., 2005. A survey on routing protocols for wireless sensor networks. Science Direct, Ad Hoc Networks 3, 325– 349.
- Akyildiz, I., Su, W., Sankarasubramaniam, Y., Cayirici, E., 2002. Wireless sensor networks: a survey. Comput. Networks 38 (4), 393– 422, Elsevier.
- Aliyu, M., Abdullah, A., Chizari, H., Sabbah, T., Altameem, A., 2016. Coverage enhancement algorithms for distributed mobile sensors deployment in wireless sensor networks. Int. J. Distrib. Sens. Netw. 12 (3), 1–9.
- Amit, G., Sajal, D., 2008. Coverage and connectivity issues in wireless sensor networks: a survey. Sci. Direct, Pervasive Mob. Comput. 4, 303–334.
- Basagni, S., Naderi, M.Y., Petrioli, C., Spenza, D., 2013. Wireless sensor networks with energy harvesting. In: Mobile Ad Hoc Networking: Cutting Edge Directions. John Wiley and Sons Inc., Hoboken, NJ, USA.

Bhowmik, S., Giri, C., 2013. A novel fuzzy sensing model for sensor nodes in wireless sensor network. Adv. Intell. Syst. Comput. 182 (3), 365–371.

- Cardei, M., Wu, J., Lu, M., 2006. Improving network lifetime using sensors with adjustable sensing ranges. Int. J. Sensor Networks 3 (1/2), 41–49, Inderscience Publishers, Geneva.
- Cerpa, A., Estrin, D., 2004. ASCENT: adaptive self-configuring sEnsor network topologies. IEEE Trans. Mobile Comput. 3 (3), 272–285.
- Chen, B., Jamieson, K., Balakrishan, H., Morris, R., 2002. SPAN: an energy-efficient coordination algorithm for topology maintenance in Ad Hoc wireless networks. ACM, Wireless Networks 8 (5), 481– 494.
- Chlamtac, I., Conti, M., Jennifer, J., Liu, N., 2003. Mobile ad hoc networking: imperatives and challenges. Ad Hoc Networks 1 (1), 13–64.
- Chong, C., Srikanta, P., 2003. Sensor networks: Evolution, opportunities, and challenges. Proc. IEEE 91, 1247–1256.
- Chuan, Z., Chunlin, Z., Lei, S., Guangjie, H., 2012. A survey on coverage and connectivity issues in wireless sensor networks. J. Network Comput. Appl. 35, 619–632, Elsevier.
- Dong, Q., Dargie, W., Member, I., 2013. A survey on mobility and mobility-aware MAC protocols in wireless sensor networks. IEEE Commun. Surv. Toturials 15, 88–100.
- Fan Ye, F., Zhong, G., Cheng, J., Lu, S., Zhang, L., 2002. PEAS: a robust energy conserving protocol for long-lived sensor networks. In: 23rd International Conference on Distributed Computing Systems(DCS' 02), pp. 28–37.
- Gu, X., Yu, J., Yu, D., Wang, G., Lv, Y., 2014. ECDC: an energy and coverage-aware distributed clustering protocol for wireless sensor networks. Comput. Electr. Eng. 40, 384–398, Elsevier.
- Gui, C., Mohapatra, P., 2004. Power conservation and quality of surveillance in target tracking sensor networks. In: Proceedings of 10th Annual International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking (ACM MobiCom' 04), Pennsylvania, USA, pp. 129– 143.
- Hefedda, M., Ahmadi, H., 2010. Energy-efficient protocol for deterministic and probabilistic coverage in sensor networks. IEEE Trans. Parallel Distrib. Sys. 21 (05), 579–593.
- Hoebeke, J., Moerman, I., Dhoedt, B., Demeester, P., 2004. An overview of mobile ad hoc networks: applications and challenges. J. Commun. Network 3 (3), 60–66.
- Hossain, A., Chakrabarti, S., Biswas, P., 2012. Impact of sensing model on wireless sensor network coverage. IET Wireless Sensor Sys. 2 (3), 272–281.
- Howard, A., Matric, M., Sukhatme, G., 2002. Mobile sensor network deployment using potential fields: a distributed, scalable solution to the area coverage problem. In: Distributed Autonomous Robotics Systems, vol. 5. Springer-Verlag, pp. 299–308.
- Islam, M., Jang, Y., Choi, S., Park, S., Park, H., 2009. Redundancy reduction protocol with sensing coverage assurance in distributed wireless sensor networks. In: 9th International Symposium on Communications and Information Technology (ISCIT 09), pp. 631–636.
- Jiguo Yu, J., Chen, Y., Ma, L., Huang, B., Cheng, X., 2016. On connected target k-coverage in heterogeneous wireless sensor networks. Sensors 16 (1), 104, MDPI.
- Kamat, M., Ismail, A., Olariu, S., 2007. Optimized-hilbert for mobility in wireless sensor networks. In: Fifth International Conference on Computational Science and Applications, ICCSA, pp. 554–560.
- Knight, C., Davidson, J., Behrens, S., 2008. Energy options for wireless sensor nodes. Sensors 8 (3), 8037–8066, MDPI.
- Le, N.-T., Min Jang, M., 2015. Energy-efficient coverage guarantees scheduling and routing strategy for wireless sensor networks. Int. J. Distrib. Sens. Netw. 2015, 1–12.
- Le, N., Saha, N., Mondal, R., Chae, S., Jang, Y., 2013. Balanced energy and coverage guaranteed protocol for wireless sensor

networks. In: International Conference on Electrical Information and Communication Technology (EICT).

- Li, J., Andrew, L., Foh, C., Zukerman, M., Chen, H., 2009. Connectivity, coverage and placement in wireless sensor networks. J. Sensors 9 (10), 7664–7693.
- Lin, K., Wang, X., Peng, L., Zhu, X., 2013. Energy-efficient k-cover problem in hybrid sensor networks. Comput. J., 7–30
- Liu, B., Towsley, D., 2004. A study on the coverage of large-scale sensor networks. In: IEEE International Conference on Mobile Ad-hoc and Sensor Systems (MASS' 04), Fort Lauderdale, Florida, pp. 475–483.
- Misra, S., Kumar, M., Obaidat, M., 2011. Connectivity preserving localized coverage algorithm for area monitoring using wireless sensor networks. Comput. Commun. 34 (12), 1484–1496, Elsevier.
- More, A., Raisinghani, V., 2014. Random backoff sleep protocol for energy efficient coverage in wireless sensor networks. In: Kumar Kundu, M., Mohapatra, P.D., Konar, A., Chakraborty, A. (Eds.), Advanced Computing, Networking and Informatics, Wireless Networks and Security Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Advanced Computing, Networking and Informatics (ICACNI-2014), vol. 2. Springer, pp. 123–131.
- More, A., Raisinghani, V., 2015. Discharge cuve backoff sleep protocol for energy efficient coverage in wireless sensor networks. Procedia Comput. Sci. 57, 1131–1139, Elsevier.
- Mostafaei, H., Meybodi, M., 2013. Maximizing lifetime of target coverage in wireless sensor networks using learning automata. Wireless Personal Commun. 71, 1461–1477, Springer.
- Mulligan, R., Ammari, M.H., 2010. Coverage in wireless sensor networks: a survey. Network Protocols Algorithms 2 (2), 27–53.
- Nokhanji, N., Hanapi, Z., Subramaniam, S., Mohamed, M., 2014. A scheduled activity energy aware distributed clustering algorithm for wireless sensor networks with nonuniform node distribution. Int. J. Distrib. Sens. Netw. 2014, 1–13.
- Ossama, Y., Sonia, F., 2004. Heed: a hybrid, energy-efficient, distributed clustering approach for ad-hoc sensor networks. IEEE Trans. Mobile Comput. 3 (4), 660–669.
- Pac, M., Erkmen, A., Erkmen, I., 2006. scalable self-deployment of mobile sensor networks: a fluid dynamics approach. In: Proceedings of 2006 IEEE/RSJ International Conference on Intelligent Robots and Systems (IROS2006), pp. 1446–1451.
- Parker, L., Kannan, B., Xiaoquan, F., Yifan, T., 2003. Heterogeneous mobile sensor net deployment using robot herding and line of sight formations, vol. 3, pp. 2488–2493.
- Poe, W., Schmitt, J., 2009. Node deployment in large wireless sensor networks: coverage, energy consumption, and worst-case delay. In: Asian Internet Engineering Conference, (AINTEC '09'), pp. 77–84.
- Raghavendra, V., Kulkarni, R., A., F., Ganesh Venayagamoorthy, K., 2011. Computational intelligence in wireless sensor network: a survey. IEEE Commun. Surveys Tutorials 13 (1), 68–96.
- Reichenbach, F., Salomon, R., Timmermann, D., 2006. Distributed obstacle localization in large wireless sensor networks. In: IWCMC'06, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.
- Savvides, A., Han, C., Srivastava, M., 2001. Dynamic fine-grained localization in ad-hoc networks of sensors. In: Proceedings of the 7th Annual International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking, (MobiCom'01), pp. 166–179.
- Sekhar, A., Manoj, S., Sivarammurthy, C., 2005. Dynamic coverage maintenance algorithm for sensor networks with limited mobility. In: Proceedings of the 3rd IEEE International Conference on Pervasive Computing and Communications (PerCom 05), pp. 51–60.
- Sheu, J., Lin, H., 2007. Probabilistic coverage preserving protocol with energy efficiency in wireless sensor networks. In: IEEE, Wireless Communications and Networking Conference, WCNC, pp. 2631– 2636.
- Shih, K., Deng, D., Chang, R., Chen, H., 2009. On connected target coverage for wireless heterogeneous sensor networks with multiple sensing units. Sensors 9, 5173–5200.

- Soreanu, p., Volkovich, Z., 2009. New sensing model for wireless sensor networks. Int. J. Adv. Networks Serv. 2 (4), 261–272.
- Soro, S., Heinzelman, W., 2009. Cluster head election techniques for coverage preservation in wireless sensor networks. Ad Hoc Networks 7 (5), 955–972, Elsevier.
- Sushil, S., Lobiyal, D., 2013. Sensing coverage prediction for wireless sensor networks in shadowed and multipath environment. Sci. World J. 2013, 1–11, Hindawi Publishing Corporation.
- Tan, H., Wang, Y., Hao, X., Hual, Q., Lau, F., 2010. Arbitrary obstacles constrained full coverage in wireless sensor networks. In: WASA, LNCS 6221. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, pp. 1–10.
- Tezcan, N., Wang, W., 2007. Effective coverage and connectivity preserving in wireless sensor networks. In: Proceedings of the IEEE WCNC-2007, pp. 3388–3393.
- Tian, D., Georganas, N., 2002. A coverage-preserving node scheduling scheme for large wireless sensor networks. In: Proceedings of the 1st ACM International Workshop on Wireless Sensor Networks and Applications, WSNA'02, Georgia, GA, pp. 32–41.
- Tian, D., Georganas, N., 2002. A coverage-preserved node scheduling scheme for large wireless sensor networks. In: First International Workshop on Wireless Sensor networks and Applications, (WSNA'02), Atlanta, USA.
- Tsai, Y., 2008. Sensing coverage for randomly distributed wireless sensor networks in shadowed environments. IEEE Trans. Veh. Technol. 57 (1), 556–564.
- Umeki, T., Okada, H., Mase, K., 2009. Evaluation of wireless channel quality for an ad hoc network in the sky, skymesh. In: The Sixth International Symposium on Wireless Communication Systems, (ISWCS09), vol. 2, pp. 585–589.
- Wang, J., Medidi, S., 2007. Energy efficient coverage with variable sensing radii in wireless sensor networks. In: Third IEEE International Conference on Wireless and Mobile Computing, Networking and Communications (WiMob 07), vol. 2, pp. 61–68.
- Wang, L., Xiao, Y., 2006. A survey of energy-efficient scheduling mechanisms in sensor networks. Mobile Networks Appl. 11, 723– 740.
- Wang, B., Fu, C., Lim, H.B., 2007. Layered diffusion-based coverage control in wireless sensor networks. In: 32nd international conference Local Computer Networks, (LCN), pp. 504–511.
- Wang, B., Beng, H., Mab, di., 2012. A coverage-aware clustering protocol for wireless sensor networks. Comput. Networks 56, 1599–1611, Elsevier.
- Wendi, H., Anantha, C., Hari, B., 2002. An application-specific protocol architecture for wireless microsensor networks. IEEE Trans. Wireless Commun. 1 (4), 660–670.
- Winston, J., Paramasivan, B., 2011. A survey on connectivity maintenance and preserving coverage for wireless sensor networks. Int. J. Res. Rev. Wireless Sensor Networks (IJRRWSN) 1 (2), 11– 18.
- Xiang, M., Sun, L., Li, L., 2011. Survey on the connectivity and coverage in wireless sensor networks. In: 7th International

Conference on Wireless Communications, Networking and Mobile Computing (WiCOM), pp. 1–4.

- Xing, G., Wang, X., Zhang, Y., Lu, C., Pless, R., Gill, C., 2005. Integrated coverage and connectivity configuration for energy conservation in sensor networks. ACM Trans. Sens. Netw. 1 (1), 36–72.
- Ya, X., Heidemann, J., Estrin, D., 2001. Geography-informed energy conservation for ad hoc routing. In: Proceedings of 7th Annual ACM/IEEE International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking (ACM MobiCom' 01), pp. 70–84.
- Ye, J., Estrin, D., 2004. Medium access control with coordinated adaptive sleeping for wireless sensor networks. IEEE/ACM Trans. Networking 12 (3), 493–506.
- Ye, F., Zhong, G., Lu, S., Zhang, L., 2001. Energy efficient robust sensing coverage in large sensor networks. Technical Report UCLA.
- Yen, Y., Hong, S., Hang, R., Chao, H., 2007. An energy efficient and coverage guaranteed wireless sensor network. In: Proceedings of IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking Conference, WCNC, pp. 2923–2930.
- Yu, J.Y., Chong, P.H.J., 2005. A survey of clustering schemes for mobile ad hoc networks. IEEE Commun. Surveys Tutorials 7 (1), 32–48.
- Yu, J., Ren, S., Wan, S., Yu, D., Wang, G., 2012. A stochastic kcoverage scheduling algorithm in wireless sensor networks. Int. J. Distrib. Sens. Netw. 2012, 1–12.
- Yu, J., Deng, X., Yu, D., Wang, G., Gu, X., 2013. Connected k-coverage working sets construction algorithm in wirelesssensor networks. Int. J. Electron. Commun. (AEÜ), Science Direct, Elsevier.
- Zhang, H., Hou, J., 2005. Maintaining sensing coverage and connectivity in large sensor networks. Ad Hoc Sensor Wireless Networks 1, 14–28.
- Zhang, S., Yuhen Liu, Y., Pu, J., Zeng, X., Xiong, Z., 2009. An enhanced coverage control protocol for wireless sensor networks. In: 42nd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, HICSS' 09, pp. 1–7.
- Zheng, J., Jamalipour, A., 2009. Wireless Sensor Networks A Networking Perspective. A JOHN WILEY and SONS, Hoboken, New Jersey.
- Zhu, C., Zheng, C., Shu, L., Han, G., 2012. A survey on coverage and connectivity issues in wireless sensor networks. J. Network Comput. Commun. 35, 619–632.
- Zhu, C., Zheng, C., Shu, L., Han, G., 2012. A survey on coverage and connectivity issues in wireless sensor networks. J. Network Comput. Appl. 35, 619–632, Science Direct, Elsevier.
- Zou, Y., Chakrabarty, K., 2004. Sensor deployment and target localization in distributed sensor networks. ACM Trans. Embedded Comput. Syst. 3 (1), 61–91.
- Zou, Y., Chakrabarty, K., 2005. A distributed coverage and connectivity-centric technique for selecting active nodes in wireless sensor networks. IEEE Trans. Comput. 54 (8), 978–999.